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August 19, 2020    
   

 
Mr. Tommy Ryan 
Township Manager   
Worcester Township   
1721 Valley Forge Road  
P.O. Box 767    
Worcester, PA 19490   
 
RE: Traffic Review #1 – Preliminary Land Development Plans 

Proposed Memory Care Facility @ Meadowood Senior Living 
 Worcester Township, Montgomery County, PA 
 McMahon Project No. 820367.11 
 
Dear Tommy: 
 
Per the request of the Township, McMahon Associates, Inc. (McMahon) has prepared this review letter, 
which summarizes our initial traffic engineering review of the proposed memory care facility to be 
located along the northern side of the Meadowood Drive at the southeastern end of the property adjacent 
to the Laurel House and Holly House in Worcester Township, Montgomery County, PA.  It is our 
understanding that the proposed development will consist of a 20-unit memory care facility, garden area, 
and 125-space parking lot.  This will bring the total number of dwelling units at the Meadowood property 
to 429 units (currently at 409 dwelling units of a few varieties).  Access to the proposed memory care 
facility parking lot will be provided via driveway connection to the Meadowood Drive to the south of 
the Laurel House and Holly House. 
 
The following document was reviewed and/or referenced in preparation of our traffic review: 
 

• Preliminary Land Development Plans for the New Memory Care Facility at Meadowood Senior 
Living, prepared by Woodrow & Associates, Inc., dated July 13, 2020. 

 
Based upon review of the document noted above, McMahon offers the following comments for 
consideration by the Township and action by the applicant: 
 

1. A list of twelve (12) waivers are being requested and detailed on sheet 1 of 27.  Due to their on-
site nature and that they are not transportation related, we defer to the Township Engineer who 
will comment on the waivers in their review.  
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2. The applicant is also requesting one of the waivers that we will comment on from Section 130-
17.D(11) of the Subdivision and Land Development Ordinance requiring parking spaces to be 
a minimum of 20 feet deep by 10 feet wide and 25-foot wide drive aisles for two-way traffic.   The 
plans currently show 18-foot deep by 9-foot wide parking spaces in the proposed parking lot and 
a 22-foot drive aisle leading to/from the proposed parking lot, thereby not satisfying the 
ordinance requirement.   Since the proposed parking space dimensions are expected to be 
adequate for the types of vehicles that will be using this parking lot and the traffic volumes 
utilizing the drive aisle to/from the proposed parking lot are expected to be minimal, we are not 
opposed to the granting of this waiver. 
  

3. The applicant has not provided a current traffic study or any trip generation information for the 
addition of 20 units to the property.  Access is being proposed at the existing, single point of 
ingress/egress at Meadowood Drive and Skippack Pike (S.R. 0073).  Additionally, no crash data 
has been provided to ascertain the current safety conditions at this access intersection on Skippack 
Pike (S.R. 0073).  While a full traffic study for this phase of the development is likely not necessary, 
at some point an updated traffic study to look at the access operations and needs, as well as to 
confirm the site trip generation, is recommended.   
 

4. Based on historic count data that McMahon has from 2008 at the Meadowood Drive intersection 
and Skippack Pike (S.R. 0073), there were 50 vehicle trips exiting the site and 23 vehicle trips 
entering the site during the weekday afternoon commuter peak hour, totaling 73 trips in and out.  
Based on a letter addressed to McMahon for the Grove at Meadowood, prepared by Woodrow & 
Associates, Inc., dated February 1, 2018, 344 units were built and occupied at that time, which in 
applying the trip counts equates to 0.2122/trips per unit for the weekday afternoon peak hour.  
The addition of 20 units (as we understand would have 22 beds) would thus generate an 
additional 4 total weekday afternoon peak hour trips (combined in and out); however, with the 
amount of parking to be added to the site with the new land development, this calculation may 
not be accurate.  Furthermore, utilizing the latest edition of the Institute of Transportation 
Engineers (ITE) Trip Generation Manual for a memory care land use yields a trip generation of 5 
trips/weekday afternoon peak hour.    
 
According to the Township’s Roadway Sufficiency Analysis, the proposed development is 
located in Transportation Service Area North, which has a corresponding impact fee of $3,977 per 
“new” weekday afternoon peak hour trip and the applicant will be required to pay a 
Transportation Impact Fee in accordance with the Township’s Transportation Impact Fee 
Ordinance.  Based solely on utilizing the higher number of trips above for the existing trip 
generation rate preliminarily estimated using the volumes and units built in 2008 versus the ITE 
trip generation rate for this land use, the additional 20 dwelling units will generate approximately 
5 total “new” weekday afternoon peak hour trips.  The TSA North impact fee of $3,977 per 
“new” weekday afternoon peak hour trip applied to these trips results in a transportation 
impact fee of $19,885.   
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Since we are living in an environment with COVID-19 restrictions for health purposes, especially 
on facilities such as Meadowood, our typical recommendation of updating the trip generation for 
the site to update the potential trips per unit, cannot be applied at this time.  Thus, we recommend 
that the applicant be assessed a transportation impact fee based on 5 weekday afternoon peak 
hour trips, but be required as a condition to complete an updated trip generation study at its 
driveway(s) over a full three-day (Tues – Thursday) period no sooner than three months after 
the lifting of all COVID-19 restrictions, noting how many units on the property are occupied, 
possible changes in staff, services, etc., and the updated information may then be used to 
confirm the trip generation rate and calculate the impact fee.       

 
5. The Skippack Pike (S.R. 0073) intersection has been the subject of a signal warrant evaluation over 

the years, and the necessary access and adjacent roadway improvements that would need to 
accompany any warranted signal installation.  Costs for the design & construction for a 
signalization project have created a burden of expense in order to complete them, but signal 
warrants in a study completed nearly 10 years ago were not yet satisfied, and PennDOT has not 
approved a signal installation with associated roadway improvements to date for the access. The 
signal project would involve desirably realigning Meadowood Drive opposite Hollow Road and 
adding left-turn lanes for both Meadowood Drive and Hollow Road, as well as adding a right-
turn deceleration lane for Meadowood Drive along Skippack Pike (S.R. 0073). Providing the 
turning lanes for added safety (especially due to the age-restricted nature of the Meadowood 
residents), and providing the safety of a signal for both minor road approaches to Skippack Pike 
(S.R. 0073) in this area are important aspects of a future project when warrants are met and can 
be approved by PennDOT before it is installed.   
 
With the addition of memory care facility for this project, we recommend that the applicant once 
again evaluate the Skippack Pike access and Hollow Road for signal warrants and/or determine 
the viability of providing additional access to/from the Meadowood community in light of 
growing traffic demands on the abutting state roadway network along the property.  This 
evaluation should be done in coordination with the trip generation comment above.  
Understanding there is a master plan for this project, and that an update to a traffic study was 
deferred at the time of the development of The Grove project on the site, we recommend that the 
Board consider a condition that both an updated traffic study (complete with a signal warrant 
evaluation and alternatives investigated for possible additional access to/from the property) 
and the trip generation counts be conducted after both The Grove and memory care facility are 
fully occupied, and after COVID-19 restrictions are lifted, at the direction of the Township.   
 

6. Adequate sight distance measurements must be provided for the intersections of George Brown 
Memorial Parkway and the Relocated Asphalt Access Drive at the Meadowood Drive.  Due to 
the location of the building, the curve of the road and the relocated location of the driveway 
leading to the Holly House, egressing drivers from the side street will need to turn their head 
more than 90 degrees to the right and must have safe stopping sight distances based on approach 
speeds.   

 



Mr. Tommy Ryan 
August 19, 2020 
Page 4  

7. It is recommended that one-way traffic circulation (counter-clockwise direction) be provided in 
the parking area to the north of the proposed memory care building and through the porte-
cochere area for the Holly House.  “One-way” signs should be shown on the plans at the 
beginning and end of the drive aisles in this parking area and “Do Not Enter” signs should be 
shown on the plans at the eastern end of the drive aisle immediately to the north of the proposed 
memory care building. 

 
8. Turning templates should be provided demonstrating the ability of fire/emergency vehicles 

specific to Worcester Township to maneuver into and out of the parking lot to the north of the 
proposed memory care facility.  The Fire Marshall shall also review and approve these plans. 

 
9. All curb ramps and pedestrian routes (i.e., sidewalks, crosswalks, etc.) are to be constructed in 

accordance with the current Federal and PennDOT ADA standards.  ADA ramp design and 
crosswalk striping details should be included on the detail pages of the plans.  McMahon has not 
reviewed the detailed design of any ramps internal to the site. 

 
10. ADA ramps should be shown on the plans at the following locations: 

 
• In the immediate vicinity of the ADA parking spaces on the northern side of the proposed 

memory care facility where the sidewalk meets the drive aisle. 
• In the immediate vicinity of the ADA parking spaces on the eastern side of the victory garden 

in the proposed parking lot.  
• On the east side of the Relocated Asphalt Access Drive. 
• On the west side of Meadowood Drive as a receiving ramp for the proposed ramp crossing 

Meadowood Drive from the proposed 6’ pervious Asphalt Trail west of the memory care 
facility. 

 
11. A stop bar should be shown on the plans at the stop sign located on the northeastern corner of 

the proposed memory care facility. 
 

12. “Pedestrian Crossing” signs should be shown on the plans at the crosswalk located along 
Meadowood Drive to the south of the proposed memory care facility. 

 
13. “Authorized Personnel Only” signs should be shown on the plans where the stone service drive 

meets the drive aisle in the proposed parking lot.  
 

14. Since it appears as though adequate parking is provided for the proposed memory care building, 
we recommend that the two parking spaces that are located immediately adjacent to the stone 
service drive should be removed and replaced with gore striping.     
 

15. Details for the proposed pedestrian bridge should be provided for review by the Township 
Engineer. 
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16. Profiles for George Brown Memorial Parkway and the Relocated Asphalt Access Drive should be 
added to the plans, including all pertinent information.  
 

17. Detailed grading, including spot elevations, should be provided at the proposed 6’ pervious 
asphalt trail at the west corner of the memory care facility. 
 

18. The Township and its engineering consultants must be included in any submissions and meetings 
with PennDOT and other agencies involving Meadowood with regards to its access, 
signalization, and/or improvements to the adjacent roadways for the Meadowood site.   

 
19. In all subsequent submissions, the applicant's engineer must provide a response letter that 

describes how each specific review comment has been addressed, where each can be found in the 
plan sheets, or other materials, as opposed to providing general responses.  This will aid in the 
detailed review and subsequent review timeframes. 

 
We trust that this review letter responds to your request and satisfactorily addresses the traffic issues 
that are related to the proposed addition apparent to us at this time.  If you or the Township have any 
questions, or require clarification, please contact me or Michelle Eve, P.E. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Casey A. Moore, P.E    
Executive Vice President – Corporate Operations     
 
BMJ/MEE/CED/CAM 
 
cc: Joseph Nolan, P.E., CKS Engineers (Township Engineer) 
 Robert Brant, Esquire (Township Solicitor) 
 Tim Woodrow, P.E., Applicant’s Engineer 

Paul Nordeman – The Meadowood Corporation 
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August 21, 2020 

Mr. Tommy Ryan, Manager 
Worcester Township 
1721 Valley Forge Road—Box 767 
Worcester, Pennsylvania 19490 
 
Re:  MCPC #17-0040-005 
Plan Name: Meadowood Campus Memory Care 
(1 lot comprising 131.0817 acres) 
Situate: 3205 Skippack Pike 
Worcester Township 

 

Dear Mr. Ryan: 

We have reviewed the above-referenced subdivision and land development plan in accordance with Section 
502 of Act 247, “The Pennsylvania Municipalities Planning Code,” as you requested on August 17, 2020. We 
forward this letter as a report of our review. 

BACKGROUND  

The Applicant, The Meadowood Corporation, is proposing to develop and construct a 19,122-square-foot 
Memory Care facility and accessory parking lot as a part of their existing senior living complex in the LPD Land 
Preservation District. The proposed one-story facility will include 20 rooms of memory care, and an additional 
96 parking spaces. Additional improvements include a relocated access driveway, stormwater management 
improvements such as rain gardens, and new landscaping and lighting, among other improvements. This 
development is conditioned by a decision of the township Zoning Hearing Board, which granted relief on 
setback and riparian corridor encroachments. The development will be served with public water and sewer. 

RECOMMENDATION 

The Montgomery County Planning Commission (MCPC) generally supports the applicant’s proposal, however, 
in the course of our review we have identified issues that the applicant and township may wish to consider 
prior to final plan approval. Our comments are as follows: 
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REVIEW COMMENTS 

 SITE IMPROVEMENTS A.

1. Sidewalk Lighting. There will be additional sidewalk/asphalt trail installed along the whole 
frontage of the new building along Meadowbrook Drive, which we endorse. However, a similar 
lighting treatment to new loop trail to the north has not been added along this frontage. The 
township should discuss with the Applicant whether additional lighting in this area is 
warranted. 

2. Light Standards. It is not clear from the site lighting cut sheet what the proposed standard 
height is for the proposed site lighting. The Applicant should clarify this and ensure that the 
height is according to township standards. 

3. Pervious Trail. The asphalt trail looping the new Memory Care building, as well as that trail 
leading to the new parking lot, is identified as “pervious.” However, the cross-section 
specification for the “loop trail” in the construction details does not appear to be of a pervious 
design. This should be revised by the Applicant to a pervious specification to the satisfaction of 
the township. 

CONCLUSION 

We wish to reiterate that MCPC generally supports the applicant’s proposal, but we believe that our suggested 
revisions will better achieve the township’s planning objectives for senior residential development. 

Please note that the review comments and recommendations contained in this report are advisory to the 
municipality and final disposition for the approval of any proposal will be made by the municipality.  

Should the governing body approve a final plat of this proposal, the Applicant must present the plan to our 
office for seal and signature prior to recording with the Recorder of Deeds office. A paper copy bearing the 
municipal seal and signature of approval must be supplied for our files. 

Sincerely, 

 

 
Brian J. Olszak, Senior Planner  
bolszak@montcopa.org - 610-278-3737 

 
c: The Meadowood Corporation, Applicant 
 Woodrow & Associates, Inc., Applicant’s Representative 
 Andrew R. Raquet, Asst. Township Zoning Officer 

  
Attachments:  1. Reduced copy of plan 
  2. Aerial Map 

mailto:bolszak@montcopa.org
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APPENDIX 

Attachment 1: Reduced Copy of Plan 
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